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THE ROMAN GLASS FROM RIBCHESTER (DRAFT REPORT) 
Jennifer Price and Sally Cottam. 
 
The excavations uncovered 1768 fragments of glass and some tiny chips. Nearly all the 
fragments were stratified, and the assemblage can be divided by phase as follows:- 
 
Table 1          
 
 T.wares     Fl/u.botls   B/gr botls   Window Objects 
Phase 1 0 0 3 0 0 
Phase 1 & 2 0 1 3 0 0 
Phase 2 5 3 43 0 6 
Phase 3 26 2 127 5 16 
Phase 4 86 1 518 16 14 
Phase 5 39 3 131 22 7 
Phase 5 & 6 1 0 3 0 0 
Phase 6 89 4 448 65 11 
Modern 10 0 37 4 4 
Unphased 1 0 8 0 0 
Unstratified 0 0 1 0 0 
Other 0 0 2 0 0 
 
 
Key - T.wares, tablewares. Fl/u.botls, flasks and unguent bottles. B/gr botls, Blue/green 
bottles. 
 
Over 89.5% of the total number of fragments came from vessels, 6.4% came from 
window panes and 3.3% were from objects. All the glass was very well preserved with 
little evidence of weathering. 
 
The glass assemblage from Ribchester is of both regional and chronological interest. It 
serves as a strong basis for comparison with glass from other north western sites, 
particularly Carlisle, and acts as a link between Neronian assemblages, such as 
Kingsholm, Gloucester (Price and Cool 1985) and Flavian groups further north. The 
report is divided into two sections. The first discusses the glass on a typological basis and 
is followed by a section evaluating the total assemblage, giving consideration to date, 
function and regional comparisons. 
 
TYPOLOGICAL DICUSSION 
 
Nine fragments of pillar moulded bowls were found, probably representing seven vessels, 
one polychrome, one yellow/green and five blue/green. Pillar moulded bowls are 
frequently found on military and civilian sites of the 1st century, and occasional examples 
are known from native settlements. The distinctive combination of surfaces - glossy 
outside, wheel polished inside - allows these vessels to be recognised from very small 
fragments, such as no.1. This fragment comes from a translucent dark blue bowl with 
opaque white and opaque yellow chips. The fragment is too small to determine the 
arrangement of these chips, but in colour the bowl can be generally compared with a 
complete example from Silchester (Thorpe 1935, pl.1b) and with fragments in the 
Claudio/Neronian assemblages from Colchester (Harden 1947, 294 nos.13, 13a & 16; 
Charlesworth 1985, MF3:F2 no.12 fig.86). In northern Britain, a fragment from a blue 
white and yellow bowl comes from Newstead (Curle 1911, 272). Polychrome bowls are 
generally uncommon after the early Flavian period, those with a deep purple background, 
such as examples from Annetwell Street, Carlisle (Cool and Price forthcoming a, no.1), 
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Strageath (Price 1989a, 197 no.1 fig.100) and Camelon (unpublished) being the most 
numerous variety. Polychrome bowls with a dark blue ground are less common on such 
sites, despite frequent examples further south. 
 
Strongly coloured monochrome bowls are also become rare after the early Flavian period. 
Examples are known from Carlisle (Cool and Price 1991, 169, nos.622-3, fig.152; 
Charlesworth 1959a, 35 no.2) and Newstead (Curle 1911, 272), but by the later 1st 
century blue/green bowls, always the most common type, appear almost exclusively, as at 
Inchtuthil (Price 1985a, 305). Yellow/green bowls are generally uncommon, but no.2 can 
be compared with three fragments from Mancetter (unpublished) and Colchester, one 
from a mid 1st century context (Cool and Price forthcoming b nos.22-4). The outside 
surface above the rim of no.2 has been only superficially ground, and tooling marks are 
evident on the inside and outside surfaces. Poorly finished large dark brown bowls have 
been noted on a number of Romano-British sites. The possibility that this is a 
characteristic of some late bowls is discussed in connection with a dark brown fragment 
from Castle Street, Carlisle (Cool and Price 1991, 165, no.622) and it is possible that it 
may also be a feature of bowls of other colours. Further evidence in favour of this 
suggestion is the presence of a carelessly finished blue/green bowl in an early 2nd 
century burial at Stansted, Essex (Price and Cottam forthcoming no.1). The proposal is 
discussed in connection with evidence from bowls from Vindonissa (Berger 1960, 18). 
 
No.8 comes from a cast polychrome vessel with a horizontal body, probably a shallow 
bowl or plate with a high base ring and out-turned rim. Such vessels were made in 
polychrome, strongly coloured monochrome and, most frequently, in colourless glass. 
Although colourless examples have frequently been noted in Flavian - early-mid 2nd 
century contexts, polychrome and strongly coloured vessels of this form have not often 
been noted in securely dated contexts. Nevertheless, the available evidence suggests that 
they post-date the majority of polychrome and strongly coloured cast vessel forms, which 
generally become rare after the early Flavian period. A green bowl with opaque yellow 
roundels very similar to this fragment was found in contexts containing Antonine 
material at The Lanes, Carlisle (Price and Cottam forthcoming no.1) and another, 
associated with 1st and 2nd century pottery comes from Bakewell, Derbyshire (Price 
1985b). 
 
Blown tablewares in several strong colours are present at Ribchester, principally purple, 
dark blue, yellow/brown and yellow/green. This variety of colour, and the appearance of 
dark blue, purple and polychrome vessels, suggests that glass was in use at the site from 
the early Flavian period at the latest. 
 
The two polychrome fragments (nos.9-10) from 1st century blown vessels are both dark 
blue with marvered opaque white decoration. Dark blue vessels with opaque white 
marvered trails or blobs are usually associated with sites of the mid 1st century, although 
occasional examples are found in later 1st century contexts. No.9 comes from a convex 
sided vessel with three horizontal marvered trails. The rapid change in thickness in the 
wall of the vessel possibly indicates that it comes from the lower body of a stemmed cup, 
such as the example decorated with opaque white marvered trails from a pre-Flavian 
context at Vindonissa (Berger 1961, 39, taf, 5, 82, taf.18, 46). Very few identifiable 
vessels with this style of decoration are known in Britain. A yellow/brown cup with 
opaque white marvered zig-zag trails was found in a Claudian/Neronian context at 
Colchester, and fragments from similarly decorated vessels come from the same site 
(Charlesworth 1985, MF3:F3 no.16 fig.80 + nos.18-19), a dark blue fragment, possibly 
from a jug or flask, with marvered white trails was found in the Claudio-Neronian 
assemblage from earlier excavations at Colchester (Harden 1947, 295 no.22 
pl.LXXXVII) and a dark blue fragment, with white marvered zig-zag trails, possibly 
from a stemmed cup, comes from Abergavenny (Price forthcoming). A fire rounded rim 
fragment from Chichester is decorated with two horizontal opaque white marvered trails 
(Charlesworth 1981, 293 no.9 fig.15.1) and a dark blue/green fragment with opaque 
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white trails comes from a Claudian/Neronian context at Bagendon (Harden 1961, 199, 
no.4 pl.LVI). 
 
The second blown polychrome fragment (no.10), also deep blue with a single small 
opaque white blob on a prominent rib cannot be identified precisely, but possibly comes 
from a conical jug. Several jugs without ribs, decorated with opaque blobs are known 
from Roman Britain, although ribbed jugs with this form of decoration are more unusual. 
The presence of only one small blob on a relatively large fragment is noteworthy, and the 
possibility exists that the white blob on this piece was not intentional. Jugs with opaque 
white blobs appear in the earliest post-Conquest contexts at Camulodunum (Harden 1947, 
296 nos.23-30, pl.LXXXVII), but in common with many polychrome vessels, were 
probably not produced after the Flavian period. A convex sided dark blue jug with 
opaque white blobs comes from London (Roach Smith 1842, 142) and a blue/green 
conical jug with opaque white marvered blobs was found in 1st-mid 2nd century contexts 
at Holmes' Grainwarehouse, Lincoln (Cool and Price forthcoming c, no.16) and another 
comes from excavations at the Tullie House extension, Carlisle (Cool 1992, 64 no.5 
fig.10). A fragment from a dark blue ribbed vessel with opaque white blobs also comes 
from Corbridge (Allen 1988, 287 no.3, fig.131). 
 
The presence of body fragments from at least three of the small hemispherical drinking 
cups often known as Hofheim cups, one greenish colourless and two blue/green (nos.38 
& 43-4) supports the hypothesis of early Flavian activity at Ribchester. These vessels had 
a cracked-off and ground rim, a convex body, usually decorated with wheel-cut or 
abraded lines, and a flat or concave base, sometimes with a high kick (Isings 1957, form 
12). No.84, a shallow concave base fragment, may also be from a cup of this form. They 
were produced in strongly coloured, blue/green and greenish/colourless glass and are 
most frequently found in Britain on sites of the mid 1st century. At least nine examples 
came from pre-conquest, Claudian and Neronian contexts at Camulodunum (Harden 
1947, 303 nos.68-76 pl.LXXXVI), there is a minimum of seven in the Neronian 
assemblage from Kingsholm, Gloucester (Price and Cool 1985 nos.21-23c, 41 & 42-45b, 
figs.18-9) and at least seven were found at Fishbourne (Harden and Price 1971, 345-6, 
nos.46-52, fig.139). Fragments are more rarely found on Flavian or later sites, and their 
absence from the large assemblages of Carlisle is indicative of their general rarity in 
northern Britain. A single yellow/green cup came from the fortress at Inchtuthil (Price 
1985a, 308-10 no.2 fig.93), occupied during the early 80s A.D., and examples from other 
Flavian and later sites in Britain and abroad are noted in connection with this cup. 
 
Two fragments, one dark blue and one yellow/brown (nos.11 & 21) probably come from 
a form of bowl which also appears in Britain in the immediate post-conquest period, and 
which survives in use until the early 2nd century. The complete vessel would have a 
tubular rim, a deep or shallow cylindrical upper body, a strong carination and an applied 
base ring (Isings 1957 forms 44 & 45). A dark blue tubular rimmed bowl is present in a 
Claudio/Neronian context at Camulodunum (Harden 1947, 304 no.81 pl.LXXXVIII) and 
another, associated with Neronian samian comes from Long Melford, Suffolk (Avent and 
Howlett 1980, 246 fig.41). Dark blue bowls are uncommon after the Flavian period, but 
yellow/green vessels, as well as yellow/brown and blue/green ones appear to have 
remained in use until the early 2nd century. Two yellow/brown bowls were associated 
with Trajanic samian in a pit at Hemel Hempstead (Charlesworth 1974/6, 117 fig.LXIVa 
pl.41), and a largely complete yellow/green bowl was found in a burial dated by samian 
to the early 2nd century at Stansted, Essex (Price and Cottam forthcoming a, no.7) and 
other late 1st and early 2nd century examples are noted in connection with that bowl. 
 
The polychrome fragment no.10, discussed above probably comes from a type of jug very 
well represented at Ribchester and frequently found on sites occupied during the second 
half of the 1st century in Britain and the north western provinces. The group is 
characterised by a folded rim, a cylindrical neck, an angular ribbon handle, sometimes 
ending in a pinched trail, a conical or globular body, often ribbed, and either a plain 
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concave base (as on no.20) or an open pushed-in base ring (as on nos.17 & 49-50), 
(Isings 1957 forms 52 & 55; Cool and Price forthcoming b, nos.873-943). Other colours 
occurring at Ribchester are dark blue (at least three examples, nos.12-16) yellow/brown 
(three examples, nos.18-20), yellow/green (at least three examples, nos.22-6), pale green 
(one example, no.27) and most frequently blue/green (nos.52-4, 56-76). Conical and 
globular jugs have been studied in detail in connection with a dark blue conical ribbed 
jug from a Flavian burial at Winchester (Harden 1967, 238-40 fig.7 pl.XLIIIa) and a 
yellow/brown discoid jug from a pit dating to the first half of the 2nd century at Enfield 
(Price 1977, 155 no.2 pl.8). Dark blue jugs are rarely found after the early Flavian period 
and are infrequent on northern sites, although an example is known from the fort at 
Malton (Price and Cottam forthcoming c, no.2). Yellow/brown, yellow/green, pale green 
and blue/green jugs however continued in use to the end of the 1st century and later. 
Examples have been found in mid-2nd century contexts at Towcester (Price 1980, 65-6, 
fig.15), Alcester (Price and Cottam forthcoming d, no.9) and Housesteads (Charlesworth 
1971, 35 fig.9). 
 
The Ribchester jugs illustrate three styles of ribbed decoration. Seven examples (nos.13-
5, 59 & 71-3) have vertical ribs and five have spiral ribs (nos.12, 22, 24, 65 & 70), both 
common forms of decoration on Romano-British jugs. No.74 however, has a more 
unusual curved rib, and possibly comes from a jug with spiral ribbing which has been 
arrested and changed into vertical S-shaped ribs. This type of decoration is uncommon, 
but occurs on the jug from Enfield, mentioned above and on a yellow/brown jug found at 
Faversham (Goldney 1901). The narrow rod handle, no.65 is unlike the ribbon handle 
with central rib usually found on this form of jug. Nevertheless, the presence of the 
vertical pinched trail and the evidence for narrow spiral ribbing on the conical body 
suggest that it belongs to the same group of jugs as the others under discussion. Another 
unusual handle, no.62, has the distinctive prominent central rib associated with jugs of 
this group, but is curved rather than angular. Very occasionally, some 1st-early 2nd 
century jugs have a second smaller handle. A pale olive green conical ribbed jug from 
Bayford-next-Sittingbourne, Kent, is one of the best preserved examples of this form and 
has a small curved handle, comparable with no.62, situated opposite the principal angular 
ribbon handle (Payne 1886, 2, V, fig.2). 
 
No.27 is a fragment from a face mask which has been impressed in a mould, a feature 
sometimes found at the base of the handle, or occasionally on the body of 1st century 
jugs. The mask has prominent features - a broad nose and rounded cleft chin - and the 
neatly dressed hair falls into two long vertical curls or braids at the side of the face. Some 
masks have been interpreted as representations of Bacchus and other mythological 
characters, and many different designs are known. Usually, as in this case, the mask 
survives without the remainder of the vessel and in many instances it has been carefully 
grozed around the edge. Evidence from a well preserved discoid jug from Littlington, 
Cambridgeshire (Liversidge 1977, 30, pl.11), blue/green globular jugs from Cologne 
(Harden et al 1987, 119 no.51) and Sheepen, Colchester (Charlesworth 1985, MF1:A7-8, 
group 4a fig.16) and a conical jug from Milton-next-Sittingbourne in Kent (Payne 1874, 
170-1 & plate) indicates that such masks were used on jugs of several shapes. Many 
examples are known from Roman Britain, including four from Colchester (Cool and Price 
forthcoming b, nos.867-70), two from Abergavenny (Price forthcoming a, nos.13-4) and 
one from a Flavian context at Caerleon (Nash-Williams 1929, fig.18 no.5). A complete 
pale green mask, identified tentatively with Mercury, from a period 3 context at Berkeley 
St., Gloucester, appears to be identical to the Ribchester fragment (Price, Cool and Allen 
forthcoming no.18). 
 
Closely paralleling these later 1st - early 2nd century jugs in colour, date, and distribution 
are the plain or ribbed globular jars with vertical or horizontal tubular rims and pushed-in 
base rings (Isings 1957, forms 67 & 67c). Body and base fragments from these vessels 
are indistinguishable from some forms of globular jug. No definite examples of this type 
of jar have been found at Ribchester, although no.47 appears to come from a collar rim 



 5

and nos.49-51 could be assigned to either jugs or jars. Strongly coloured or decorated jars 
are likely to have been regarded as high quality tableware, but plain blue/green jars may 
have been used as ordinary storage containers. One rim fragment (no.48) cannot be 
securely identified, but possibly comes from a small jar. Jars with fire rounded rims have 
occasionally been noted on 1st-2nd century sites. 
 
The tubular rimmed bowls, conical and globular jugs, and globular jars described above 
usually form a considerable proportion of the high quality tableware on sites of the later 
1st and early 2nd century. These vessels appear follow a closely related pattern of 
manufacture. All were produced in plain or ribbed forms, in much the same range of 
colours, and had a similar regional distribution. All these forms have been found in 
quantity at Carlisle, Corbridge, Usk, and elsewhere. 
 
Colourless glass has not been found in quantity at Ribchester. Twenty-nine fragments 
were found, including the colourless and blue fragments, no.28, but not including the 
greenish colourless fragment no.38 discussed above. These represented a minimum of ten 
vessels, including two facet cut beakers (nos.29-34), a colourless bottle (no.39), and four 
further drinking cups (nos.35-6, 38 & 41). Facet-cut beakers appear in Britain with the 
introduction of high quality colourless glass in the late Neronian/early Flavian period. 
They are amongst the first vessel forms to be produced exclusively in this type of glass 
and have an extensive distribution in the Roman Empire and beyond. Truly colourless 
glass is absent from the Claudian/Neronian contexts at Camulodunum (Harden 1947), 
and from the Neronian assemblage at Kingsholm, Gloucester (Price and Cool 1985), but 
a fragment from a facet-cut beaker was found in a context dated A.D.60-65 at Exeter 
(Charlesworth 1979, 224 no.12 fig.70), and they are present in early Flavian contexts at 
Fishbourne (Harden and Price 1971 nos.42-3, fig.139), Vindonissa (Berger 1960, 71-2, 
nos.172-3,) and Pompeii (Harden et al. 1987, 192 no.102). 
 
The earliest facet-cut fragments from Ribchester were found in phase 4 contexts (nos.29 - 
33). Nos.30-2 probably come from the same tall, narrow conical beaker and nos.33-4 are 
also probably from one vessel, a wider, shorter conical beaker. The rim fragment, no.29, 
could come from either vessel form. Facet-cut beakers were produced from a blown 
blank, ground on the outside surface to form the rim and foot, leaving a central zone for 
cut decoration. These beakers have been most recently classified according to the 
presence of horizontal raised cordons above and below the decorated area (Oliver 1984), 
and correspondingly nos.30-2 can be compared with Group I vessels and nos.33-4 with 
those of Group II. No clear chronological or distributional distinctions can yet be made 
between these two groups. 
 
At least seven facet-cut beakers have been found at Carlisle, including a substantial part 
of a tall, narrow beaker from a late 1st century context at The Lanes (Price and Cottam 
forthcoming b, no.16). A tall and narrow Group I beaker from the Agricolan fort at 
Cardean is very close in style to nos.30-2 (JRS vol.59, 1969, 202 pl.XIV no.1), and 
another group one beaker was found at Abergavenny (Price forthcoming no.4). The only 
complete facet-cut beaker from Roman Britain is a short and wide group I beaker found 
in a burial at Barnwell, Cambridgeshire (Harden et al. 1987, 194 no.104). Short and wide 
beakers are less often recognised from small fragments, and closely dated examples are 
rare. A Group II beaker with three rows of wide facets comes from Birdoswald (Price and 
Cottam forthcoming e, no.12), and a similar vessel was found at Pentre Farm in north 
Wales (Price 1989b, 81 no.5 fig.29). Other examples are known from Eastgate, 
Gloucester (Price 1983, 169 fig.98 no.11) and Castleford (Cool and Price forthcoming d). 
 
Three tubular unguent bottles were found at Ribchester (nos.79-80 + listed fragment). 
The thickness of the wall of nos.79 & 80 may have been an attempt to protect the vessel 
from breakage and the loss of its valuable contents. Tubular unguent bottles have been 
frequently found on mid 1st century and Flavian sites and are often present, sometimes 
severely melted, in burials. Occasional examples, often with pontil marks, are known 
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from 2nd and 3rd contexts, as at Castle Street, Carlisle (Cool and Price 1991, 173 
nos,657-8) but the Ribchester vessels appear to belong to the earlier 1st century group. A 
complete bottle was found in a burial at Milland, Winchester with samian dating to 
A.D.75-100 (Price 1978, 102). Many have come from burials at Colchester (May 1930, 
LXXVI no.7, LXXIX, no.29, LXXXI nos.45, 48, 52, LXXXII nos.56-7 LXXXIV nos.72, 
77) and there were at least eighteen in the Neronian assemblage at Kingsholm, Gloucester 
(Price and Cool 1985, 52 nos.65-6, 69-83). A few examples have previously been noted 
in northern Britain, including an intact example from Carlisle (Charlesworth 1959a, 38-9 
no.3a fig.8). 
 
2nd and 3rd Century Tableware 
 
By the mid 2nd century, colourless glass appears to have virtually supplanted strongly 
coloured glass for the manufacture of high quality tablewares. The paucity of colourless 
relative to strongly coloured glass at Ribchester would thus appear to indicate a 
significant reduction in glass use in this part of the site during the 2nd and 3rd centuries. 
Of the twenty-nine fragments found, only seven can be recognised with some certainty as 
coming from a minimum of four vessels of this period. 
 
Three joining body fragments (no.28) are decorated with a narrow curving opaque blue 
trail, known as "snake-thread" decoration. Vessels with colourless, opaque blue, opaque 
white and opaque yellow trails, although not common in Roman Britain, appear as 
fragments on a number of late 2nd and early 3rd century sites. No complete vessels are 
known from Roman Britain and the small fragments found rarely provide evidence for 
the form of the decorated vessel. The stem and base of a cup or beaker comes from 
Aldborough (Charlesworth 1959b, 54, pl.III no.4), and a several fragments from a tall 
narrow vessel, possibly a beaker or a cylindrical bottle were found at Whitton, South 
Wales (Price 1981, 154-5 no.8 fig.66). In the Rhineland, regarded as the probable centre 
of production for these vessels, a wide variety of cups, bowls, flasks and jugs decorated 
with coloured threads have been preserved in burials (Fremersdorf 1959 passim; Harden 
et al. 1987, nos.55-9 & 63-7). 
 
In northern Britain fragments with opaque blue trails have been found in post 2nd century 
contexts at Carlisle (Price 1990, 169, nos.17a & b, fig.160), at South Shields fort and at 
York (Thorpe 1935, fig.2b &d). 
 
Three fragments (no.36) come from a colourless cylindrical cup with a vertical fire 
rounded rim, the most commonly found drinking vessel from of the later 2nd and early 
3rd centuries in Britain (Isings 1957, form 85b). The base of the cup was formed either 
from two concentric circular trails, or had a tubular base ring with a central coiled trail. 
At Ribchester the form is only represented by these fragments and possibly the base 
fragments nos.40-1. A further rim and body fragment, no.45, may be from a less common 
blue/green version of the form, discussed in connection with a cup from Vindolanda 
(Price 1985b, 209 nos.23-6 fig.77) although blue/green cups with fire rounded rims are 
sometimes found on 1st century sites, as at Elginhaugh (Price forthcoming). 
 
These colourless cups are often found in quantity on sites of this period, as at 
Piercebridge (Cool and Price forthcoming e), Blackfriars Street, Carlisle (Price 1990, 
fig.161 nos.28-30), Birdoswald (Price and Cottam forthcoming e, nos.5, 14-17) and 
Corbridge (Bulmer 1955, 128). Their relative scarcity at Ribchester provides further 
indication that glass usage had declined considerably in this part of the settlement by the 
later 2nd century. 
 
The colourless reeded handle fragment (no.39) probably comes from a cylindrical bottle 
with horizontal wheel-cut lines, a form noted quite frequently on Romano-British sites of 
the later 2nd and early 3rd centuries. In northern Britain the upper part of one of these 
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vessels was found at Corbridge (Charlesworth 1959b, 54 fig.10 no.1) and a handle 
fragment came from a late 2nd-early 3rd century context at Castle Street, Carlisle (Cool 
and Price 1991, 171, no.638 fig.152). 
 
No.42 is a small colourless fragment from a blown, separately applied foot, most 
probably from a 2nd century wheel-cut cup. These had a curved rim, cracked-off and 
ground smooth and, usually, a straight sided upper body and strong carination. They are 
often found in some quantity on sites occupied during this period, as at Blackfriars Street, 
Carlisle and Verulamium (Charlesworth 1972, 206 & 208 fig.77 nos.43-6) but the type is 
only represented at Ribchester by this fragment and, possibly, a single wheel-cut body 
fragment. 
 
No.37, a convex colourless fragment with horizontal trails cannot be identified precisely, 
but is comparable with similarly decorated blue/green body fragments (nos.75-6 + listed 
fragments). Horizontal trailed decoration was quite frequently used on small globular and 
discoid jugs of the 2nd-3rd centuries and the handle and body fragment, no.66 indicates 
the presence of at least one of these vessels at Ribchester. No.55, is part of the rim of a 
jug which has been pulled out to form a spout, a feature often found on both plain and 
decorated jugs of this form. A blue/green spouted jug with trail decoration from 
Verulamium illustrates the combination of these features (Charlesworth 1972, 204, fig.76 
no.24), another example is known from Hadrian's Wall at Birdoswald (Price and Cottam 
forthcoming e, no.49) and a funnel mouthed jug with trails comes from Piercebridge, 
Co.Durham (Price and Cool forthcoming e). The small applied base, no.46 cannot be 
identified precisely, but may also come from a form of jug, or possibly a cup or bowl. 
 
Globular bath flasks of the 2nd and 3rd centuries with dolphin handles were also often 
decorated with horizontal trails, and the convex body fragments from Ribchester may 
possibly come from similar vessels to those found at Carrawburgh (Charlesworth 1959b, 
fig.10 no.11), and Ospringe (Whiting et al. 1931 pl.16 146). 
 
OTHER VESSELS 
 
No flasks could be positively identified in the assemblage, but the quality of some of the 
unidentified base fragments (e.g. nos.81-2 & 85) suggests that they may be from this type 
of household storage vessel. Flasks are often difficult to recognise in assemblages from 
occupation sites as small fragments of these vessels are generally undiagnostic. No.77 
may come from a convex bodied vessel similar to blue/green globular flasks from the 
Neronian assemblage at Kingsholm (Price and Cool 1985, 52 nos.58, 58f & 64). No.78 is 
rather smaller than the conical flasks common on Claudian-early Flavian sites (Isings 
1957 form 16) and may be from a smaller conical unguent container of unusual form. 
Finally, one fragment comes from a vessel with a tubular base ring. A number of bowls, 
jugs and jars had this form of base and fragments are often found on sites of the 1st-3rd 
centuries. 
 
BOTTLES 
 
Much of the importance of the Ribchester assemblage lies in the quantity and diversity of 
the bottle glass. The amount of fragments is far greater than is usual and accounts for 
about 74.5% of the entire assemblage (89.6% of the vessel glass). The majority of the 
glass survives in quite large fragments, allowing the possiblity of analysis of 
measurements not usually obtainable in a quantity large enough for study, such as rim 
and neck diameters and body measurements. 
 
Bottles were widely produced throughout the Empire, but they appear in greatest 
numbers in the 1st and 2nd centuries, nearly always in blue/green glass, in use as general 
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household storage containers. During this period bottles were made in a number of forms, 
the most common being cylindrical, square and hexagonal, all represented at Ribchester. 
 
In the accompanying catalogue, bottles are organised on the basis of form. The rims, 
neck, handles and shoulders of all bottle shapes were produced by the same methods, and 
these fragments appear first in the catalogue. 
 
All the rims from Ribchester were formed in the usual manner, being folded out, up in 
and flattened. Both diagonal and horizontal cross sections were recognised, neither of 
which appeared to be associated with a particular rim diameter or phase of occupation. 
No narrow folded rims, sometimes associated with early bottles, are present at 
Ribchester. The considerable range of rim and neck diameters probably reflects the 
variety of commodities stored in these vessels. The widest rims and necks would have 
allowed the passage of a hand into the body of the bottle and these vessels may have been 
used to store items such as pickles or possibly semi-liquids, such as honey. Some neck 
fragments have horizontal bands, indicating where a stopper or covering appears to have 
been attached by a cord. Nos.107-8 have vertical scratches on the inside of the rim, 
suggesting that for these bottles a solid stopper was used to seal the vessel. 
 
Thirty-three stratified bottle rims were measured and the diameters plotted against phase 
(see table 2). Rim diameters of between 40mm and 69mm were very much more common 
than the larger rims. These small rims were particularly numerous in later contexts, 
whereas the larger rims (over 100mm) appear mostly in phase 3 and 4 contexts. However, 
there is not a sufficient quantity of these larger rims at Ribchester to make a firm 
judgement on their chronology. 
 
TABLE 2 - Rim diameter/phase 
 
Phase 6:   9 1 1 0 0 
Phase 5:   2 0 1 1 0 
Phase 4:   3 3 4 1 1 
Phase 3:   3 0 2 1 0 
      
Rim diam 40-69  mm 70-99  mm 100-129  mm 130-159  mm 160+mm 
 
 
A summary table of the aperture of the bottle necks, a more numerous sample, shows a 
similar presence of smaller rims in the later contexts, although again, the results are far 
from conclusive. 
 
TABLE 3 - Neck diameter/phase 
 
 
Phase 6:   6 11 1 1 1 2 
Phase 5:   0 6 0 1 0 0 
Phase 4:   4 2 1 4 0 0 
Phase 3:   0 1 1 2 2 0 
Phase 2: 0 1 0 0 0 0 
Neck diam 10-29  mm 30-49  mm 50-69   mm 70-89  mm 90-109   

mm 
110-129 
mm 

   
 
Bottle handles were applied to the shoulder and drawn up and across at an angle to meet 
the neck below the rim in a folded attachment. The lower section of the handle was 
usually reeded and the individual ribs were frequently drawn down below the handle onto 
the shoulder. It is generally assumed that bottle handles were reeded after being attached 
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to the vessel, and this appears to have been the technique used on most of the handles 
from Ribchester. In a mistake in the reeding on no.141, all the ribs take a sharp right 
angle turn near the base of the handle, indicating that they were all formed in the same 
process, possibly with a comb. However, the presence of reeding in the upper folded 
attachment of no.152 suggests that the handle of this bottle may have been crimped with 
a tool before it was attached to the neck. 
 
Cylindrical bottles which are very well represented at Ribchester appear in Britain in 
small numbers on early post conquest sites, such as Camulodunum (Harden 1947, 306 
no.98c). They are usually found in quantity on Flavian sites (Price 1985a, 307) and are 
sometimes re-used as cinerary urns. They appear to have largely gone out of use as 
household vessels by the beginning of the 2nd century, but occasionally appear in early 
2nd century burials, as at Bartlow Hills (Gage 1834, 7, pl.III nos.5 & 7), and Old Newton 
(Low 1906/7 pl.B). The large number of cylindrical bottle fragments in the assemblage 
therefore indicates a high level of later 1st century activity on this part of the site. 
 
The cylindrical bottle fragments can be divided by phase as follows:- 
 
TABLE 4 
 
Phase 1-2      1 
Phase 2       18 
Phase 3       38 
Phase 4      194 
Phase 5       18 
Phase 6       44 
Other         35 
 
The considerable concentration of fragments in phase 4 contexts suggests that this phase 
of occupation at Ribchester took place, in part at least, in the 1st century A.D., or that 
phase 4 represents the clearing out of 1st century material. At Lewthwaites Lane, 
Carlisle, there is a comparable reduction in the numbers of cylindrical bottles after phase 
7, dated to the late 1st century on pottery evidence (Price and Cottam forthcoming b). 
 
Cylindrical bottles may have been free blown, then marvered to form a straight sided 
body. Large, heavy bottles could alternatively have been turned in a cylindrical mould. 
The body diameter of the vessels varied considerably, at Ribchester ranging from 100mm 
(nos.100 & 135) to 200mm (nos.129). Two main shapes were produced; either short and 
wide, such as bottles from York (Harden 1962, 136, H.G.53 pl.66), and Carlisle (Price 
1990, MF2 76-7 fig.163 no.59) or with a height greater than the width, such as examples 
from Newstead (Curle 1911, 271-2 fig.36), and Inchtuthil (Price 1985a, 307). The degree 
of wear on several of the cylindrical bottle bases from Ribchester indicates a long period 
of use. In addition, many body fragments have heavy vertical scratching, a feature often 
noted on cylindrical bottles, a probable result of being lifted in and out of closely fitting 
casings, perhaps of wood or basketry. One base fragment, no.134 has a circular band of 
wear on the upper, inside, surface, possibly acquired as a result of secondary use. 
 
No.86 is catalogued with the bottles on the basis of form, but its strong yellow/green 
colour and bands of abraded decoration identify it as a tableware vessel rather than an 
everyday storage bottle. In colour no.86 is associated with vessels of the 1st and early 
2nd centuries. It should thus be compared with a small group of blue/green decorated 
cylindrical bottles, rather than with late 2nd - 3rd century colourless decorated cylindrical 
bottles such as no.39 above. Blue/green cylindrical bottles with horizontal bands of 
abrasion have occasionally been noted in Roman Britain. At Fishbourne, two very 
fragmentary examples were found, one from a context containing Augustan-Flavian 
pottery (Price and Cottam forthcoming f, nos.143-4). A well preserved heavily worn 
short and wide bottle with five bands of abraded lines comes from Pentre Farm, Flintshire 
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(Price 1989b, 82 no.24, fig.30). Yellow/green cylindrical bottles with horizontal abraded 
bands have been found at Pompeii and Herculaneum, indicating that they were in use 
around or before A.D.79. In addition, fragments of similar vessels have been found in a 
late Neronian, early Flavian context at Usk, South Wales (unpublished) and at Castleford, 
Yorks. (Cool and Price forthcoming d). 
 
Square and hexagonal forms of mould blown bottle were recognised at Ribchester. 
Square bottles are also present in Britain in the mid 1st century, and like cylindrical 
bottles, become very common during the Flavian period. Thereafter, they remained in use 
until at least the later 2nd century. Hexagonal bottles are generally less frequently found 
than square bottles and appear to have been most commonly used in the 1st century, 
although a few examples have been found in contexts as late as the mid 2nd century as, 
for example, in pit deposits at Felmongers, Harlow (Price 1987, 197 & 206 no.36) and 
Alcester (Price and Cottam forthcoming d, no.28). No other forms of prismatic bottle can 
be recognised with certainty at Ribchester. 
 
Square and hexagonal bottles were also made in a range of sizes, a feature well illustrated 
by two complete square bottles found in Carlisle with heights of 304mm and 135mm 
(Charlesworth 1959a, 37, 1 a & b, pl.Ib). At Ribchester the smallest prismatic bottle had 
a base width of just over 40mm (no.161) whilst the largest was over 200mm wide 
(no.186). The two hexagonal bases were both larger than average, with a maximum 
width, corner to corner, of 185mm (no.139) and 200mm (no.140). 
 
The number of hexagonal bottles recorded is exceptional, and although two vessels 
appear to be represented by several fragments, the minimum number of vessels (9) is 
larger than expected. The same number of body fragments was listed with 60' angles as 
with 90' angles (41 fragments each). Despite the greater number of angles on a hexagonal 
bottle, this represents an extraordinary ratio, especially when the greater length of time 
over which square bottles was produced is considered. The earliest hexagonal bottle 
appears in a phase 3 context, but a significant 78% of the listed body fragments come 
from phase 4 contexts, suggesting primary use during this period of occupation (see table 
5 below). 
 
TABLE 5 
 
Phase     Fragment numbers 
3                  1 
4                 43 
5                  4 
6                 12 
Other              4 
 
Prismatic bottles were nearly always blown into a body mould which had a separate base 
piece, usually engraved with a design which appears in relief on the underside vessel. 
No.140, a large hexagonal bottle base, is one of the very few bottle bases known in 
Britain with no base design. A hexagonal bottle with an undecorated base came from 
Castleford (Cool and Price forthcoming d) and a square bottle with a plain base, (possibly 
a post-Roman vessel) was found at Annetwell Street, Carlisle (Cool and Price 
forthcoming a). 
 
The bottle bases from Ribchester are rather uniform in design, and several are very 
incomplete. There is a very high frequency of bottle bases with base designs of one or 
more circles in the assemblage (55% of base designs). Concentric circles, probably 
intended to strengthen the base of the vessel, are the most commonly found design on 
prismatic bottles, and many were noted on bottles in the assemblages from The Lanes, 
Carlisle (Price and Cottam forthcoming b, nos.94-5, 98-9, 101-2, 104, 107-8, 111-3, 115 
& 117), Birdoswald (Price and Cottam forthcoming e, nos.105-6, 112, 114-6) and 
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elsewhere in the north west. Five bottles from Ribchester also have central pellets 
(nos.144, 146-7, 163 & 176), but this feature does not appear to be associated with bottles 
of any particular size or date. No.146 has very poorly moulded central circles, and may 
have been blown into a mould which had been congested by prolonged use. This base 
also has the trace of a short bar in one corner, possibly part of an L-shaped motif, as on 
no.175. L-shaped corner supports and pellets (nos.174 & 193) are often noted on bottle 
bases and were no doubt intended to stabilise the vessel. No.176 has the faint impression 
of the base design below the present moulding, a feature noted on a bottle from The 
Lanes, Carlisle (Price and Cottam forthcoming b, no.97) which possibly indicates a 
mistake in the engraving of the mould, or the movement of the mould during blowing. 
 
No.148 has an unusual design, showing part of a central square with two arcs joining at 
one corner. The full motif, probably a square with four semi-circular apses, cannot be 
easily paralleled. Circles, arcs and squares are often used as part of a more complex 
geometric design, such as have been found on many bottles from northern Britain, such 
as examples from Corbridge (Charlesworth 1959b, fig 9). 
 
Circles and squares often act as a frame to contain letters or other designs. Seven bases 
have evidence of further motifs, either within or outside a single circle, though in none of 
the cases can the design be completed. Nos.170-1 have a straight line parallel with the 
base edge, probably part of an outer square containing further design as on bottles from 
Verulamium (Charlesworth 1984, 161 nos.156 &159, fig.66 nos.83 & 85), and 
Housesteads (Allen 1988, 97 no.6 fig.13). 
 
Two points of a cross, contained within a circle, can be seen on no.191. Central crosses 
are a quite frequently noted on prismatic bottle bases, although bottles from the same 
mould appear to be rare. Similar designs can be cited from The Lanes and Castle Street, 
Carlisle (Price and Cottam forthcoming b, no.97; Cool and Price 1991, 173-4 no.674) and 
numerous examples from Roman Britain are mentioned in connection with a base from 
Blackfriars Street (Price 1990, 177 no.64 fig.163). The pointed bars of the cross on 
no.191 are unusual, but can be compared with the points on more complex designs from 
Lullingstone Villa and Welwyn (Cool and Price 1987, 134 no.366 fig.55 ;Charlesworth 
1966, 34 figs.13-4) and Birrens (Robertson 1975, 133 no.9 fig.46 no.4). 
 
OBJECTS 
 
Beads 
The limited range of bead types found during the excavations is characteristic of a 1st-
2nd century military site. Sites occupied principally in the 3rd and 4th centuries, such as 
villas, usually produce a very much greater variety of bead forms. 
 
Nos.195-6 are small dark blue globular beads, a type which originated in the Iron Age 
and continued into the Roman period (Guido 1978, 90, group 7 iv). The type appears to 
be most common in southern Britain, but examples are known from further north at 
Catterick, Chesters and elsewhere (Guido 1978, 170-1). No.197 is a small opaque 
blue/green bead, formed by winding a thread of glass around a wire (Guido 1978, 91-2 
fig.37 no.1) and is a type very frequently found on Roman sites. 
 
Forty-two melon beads were found, eight of which were made from dark blue translucent 
glass, the remainder from blue/green frit. Melon beads are very frequently found on 1st 
and 2nd century sites, especially those with a military origin. Nevertheless, the quantity 
of beads found at Ribchester is exceptional. Glass melon beads have rarely been found in 
this quantity on a single site. They are present in Europe in the pre-Roman period, and 16 
were found in a La Tene burial at the Wetwang Slack cemetery, Yorkshire (Dent 1982, 
445-6 fig.7). These earlier beads have more prominent widely spaced ribs than the later 
Roman melon beads. Roman glass melon beads were made in a range of sizes, although 
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none appear to be as small as some of the smallest frit beads. The Ribchester glass melon 
beads do not differ significantly in height, all being between 11.5 and 17.5mm. Some 
beads can be rather larger, such as a complete example from Fishbourne (23.5mm high). 
Glass melon beads are common in 1st and early 2nd century contexts, appearing most 
frequently in Britain on Flavian sites. At Ribchester, the earliest glass melon beads came 
from phase two contexts (nos.199 & 201). Several glass melon beads have been found at 
the Agricolan supply base at Red House, Corbridge (Charlesworth 1959b, 166 fig.22; 
1979, 59 nos.17-8). The discovery of six glass melon beads at Castleford, Yorkshire, 
along with blue glass lumps, has prompted the suggestion that this could have been a 
centre of manufacture for these beads (Guido 1978, 229). Despite the presence of a small 
blue glass lump (no.248), there is no evidence as yet, even in view of the quantity of glass 
melon beads, that any were manufactured at Ribchester. 
 
Frit melon beads, always more frequently found than the glass variety, are particularly 
numerous at Ribchester where 35 examples were found. Again, the earliest beads come 
from phase 2 contexts (nos.212 & 224), but twenty are from phase 3 and 4 contexts and 
only four from phase 6. Frit melon beads are present in Claudian-Neronian contexts at 
Camulodunum (Harden 1947, 307 no.3) and are common on 1st and early 2nd century 
sites, especially those connected with military activity, although occasional later 
examples are known. On the continent, frit beads have been found singly and in small 
groups in burials. A cremation, believed to be female, dating from the 2nd half of the 1st 
century at Wederath, Germany, contained thirteen beads (Haffner 1989, 109-11, figs.76 
& 78 + frontispiece). Nos.206-10 at Ribchester all come from a single context and have 
retained a considerable amount of blue/green glaze. They had not been heavily used and 
the group is likely to be a deliberate deposition, or, at least, a loss contemporary with the 
period of use of these beads. These objects may therefore provide additional support for 
the proposition that phase 3 should be placed within the 1st century. 
 
Although it is recognised that the presence of melon beads has a close association with 
military activity, the function of these objects is still a matter of debate. The beads, 
particularly those of glass, appear to be rather large and heavy to be worn around the 
neck, although some of the Ribchester beads were only 6-10mm high. It has been 
suggested that they were used as decoration for horse harness, and twenty-eight beads 
were found at Oberstimm, Germany, where a cavalry unit is believed to have been 
stationed (Garbsch 1978, 286-9 nos.F28-55, taf.113). Ritterling has compared melon 
beads from Hofheim with the beads portrayed on a decorative strap around the neck of 
the horse on the tombstone of T.Flavius Bassus, found at Cologne (Ritterling 1913, 179-
80 Abb.35). The heavy wear observed on many beads may be a result of being jolted on a 
moving horse, but it is very possible that the beads used in this way were produced in 
another material, such as bronze. 
 
Bangles 
 
Four fragments were found, all from different forms of bangle. Glass bangles are quite 
frequently found on sites occupied during the 1st and early 2nd centuries. They have been 
classified on the basis of colour and the presence of twisted cords and other decoration by 
Kilbride-Jones (1938) and these divisions have been retained since in further studies 
(Stevenson 1956, Price 1988). Little is known of the function of these objects. Very few 
complete examples are known, and many have an internal diameter so small that they 
could only have been worn as bangles by a child (e.g.no.243). Several alternative 
functions for the smaller bangles have been suggested, including use as hair rings (Price 
1988, 354), pendants (Kilbride-Jones 1938, 380) and horse ornaments (Stevenson 1976, 
53). 
 
Nos.240-2 are all type 3 bangles, having a plano-convex cross section, but without the 
wide bands of colour of type 1 or the twisted cords of type 2. No.240 is opaque white 
with a curving blue trail marvered flush with the upper surface and belongs to the 
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subgroup type 3c. Plain opaque white bangles (type 3a) are one of the most common 
forms, but those decorated with blue, or sometimes yellow trails are rather more rare. 
Type 3c bangles are most commonly found on southern Scottish sites in the 1st and early 
second centuries, but examples are known further south at Carlisle (unpublished), 
Corbridge (Kilbride-Jones 1938, fig.6 nos.11 & 10) and on Hadrian's Wall at Peel Crag 
turret and High Shield turret (Kilbride-Jones 1938, fig.6 nos.6 & 8). 
 
No.241 comes from a type 3I bangle, defined by Kilbride-Jones as having a cobalt blue 
ground with white marvered trails on the upper surface, sometimes with a raised whorl 
or, as on this example, narrow edge trails (Kilbride-Jones 1938, 389). Type 3I bangles are 
rather more common than previously assumed, and although they are more often noted in 
northern than southern Britain, over twice as many examples are known from England as 
from Scotland. The few that have been found in securely dated contexts and the phase 3 
date of no.241 suggest that they were in use in the later 1st and early 2nd centuries. 
Complete bangles have been found at Thames Street, London and Wall (Stevenson 1956, 
220) and in north western England, fragments are known from Watercrook, from Penrith 
(Price 1988, 352), from The Lanes, Carlisle (Price and Cottam forthcoming b, no.126) 
and from an early Flavian context at Annetwell Street, Carlisle (Cool and Price 
forthcoming a, P292). Other examples have been noted in connection with four bangles 
from East Yorkshire (Price 1988, 352). 
 
No.242 is a fragment from a mid blue bangle with opaque yellow trails (Kilbride-Jones 
1938, 389, type 3J). These bangles, less frequently found than type 3I bangles are rarely 
found in dated contexts, but appear on sites with Flavian-Trajanic and later occupation 
(Price 1988, 352). Examples from northern Britain include fragments from Corbridge, 
Ambleside and Old Penrith (Kilbride-Jones 1938, 389; Stevenson 1976). 
 
The final bangle fragment, no.243, comes from a narrow, plain blue/green bangle. This is 
not a type classified by Kilbride-Jones and has only occasionally been noted on sites in 
northern England and southern Scotland. A fragment from a large bangle comes from 
Dalton Parlours (Price 1990, 105 no.33 fig.79), and smaller fragment, of similar 
proportions to the Ribchester bangle but with a larger diameter, was found at Aldborough 
(Price 1988, 366 no.95, fig.19.4 no.94). 
 
The most commonly found bangle type in England, type 2, decorated with twisted cords, 
is, unusually, not present at Ribchester. These bangles are frequently found on sites of 
similar function and date, and the absence of the type from Ribchester is noteworthy. 
 
Finally, four plano-convex counters were found, one opaque white, two appearing black 
and a small opaque blue counter. These are quite commonly found singly or in small 
groups, on sites of all periods, and were used in games, and possibly for reckoning 
accounts. They have been found on many northern sites, including The Lanes, Carlisle 
(Price and Cottam forthcoming b, nos.128-138), Corbridge (Daniels 1968, 119 6a) and 
Castleford (Cool and Price forthcoming d). Occasionally sets of counters are found in 
burials, as in a Flavian burial at Grange Road, Winchester (Biddle 1967) and in a 1st-
early 2nd century burial at Old Newton (Low 1907/9, 255-6). 1st and 2nd century 
counters are usually plain, either opaque white or appearing black. Counters in other 
colours are less common. 
 
WINDOW GLASS 
A total of 114 fragments of window glass were found. The earliest window glass on the 
site came from phase 3 contexts, but the majority was associated with phase 6. Spatially, 
the fragments showed a distinct concentration in the area of the phase 4 rectangular vicus 
building, and it can be speculated that this building was glazed, with many of the window 
glass fragments appearing as residual material in phase 6. Alternatively, window glass 
fragments may have been dumped in this area from buildings elsewhere, possibly inside 
the fort, after the abandonment of the vicus building. It is not surprising, in view of the 
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date range assigned to the vessel glass, that all the window glass is of the matt/glossy 
variety, associated with buildings of the 1st-3rd centuries. This type of window glass was 
probably formed by pouring molten glass into trays (Boon 1966, 43-4) and is 
characterised by its smooth upper surface, and its rough lower surface which was in 
contact with the tray. The glass was pushed into the corners of the tray whilst molten, and 
tooling marks are visible on the single corner fragment from Ribchester. Three colours of 
window glass have been recognised, the usual blue/green, designed to let light into a 
building and retain heat, yellow/green, and colourless glass, which may have allowed 
greater visibility through the pane. 
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Ribblesdale Mill 
 
The glass from Ribblesdale Mill differs little from the main Ribchester assemblage. 
There is one fragment from a 1st-2nd century prismatic bottle, another 1st-2nd century 
blue/green vessel and two objects - a frit melon bead and a bangle. Opaque white bangles 
are quite frequently noted on later 1st and early 2nd century sites in northern Britain 
(Price 1988, 349). Many examples are known from both Roman military and native sites, 
including Birdoswald (Price and Cottam forthcoming no.157), Vindolanda (Price 1985, 
214 no.84 fig.78), South Shields (Allason-Jones & Miket 1984, 283-4 nos.4.62-4 + fig.), 
and Stanwick (Price 1988, 364 no.68). 
 
CONCLUSIONS 
 
A considerable proportion of the assemblage appears to date to the early Flavian - late 1st 
century period. The presence of Hofheim cups, the polychrome pillar moulded bowl and 
tubular unguent bottles points to a starting date for glass usage at the site in the early 70s 
A.D., at the latest. The assemblage has many points in common with the earliest glass 
from Carlisle, in particular the polychrome and strongly coloured pillar moulded bowls, 
the green and yellow cast plate or bowl, the blue and opaque white blown vessels and the 
bangle fragments. 
 
The quantity of Hofheim cups in the assemblage provides strong evidence of occupation 
at the site in the early 70s A.D. Although these cups do occur at some slightly later sites, 
such as Inchtuthil, the quantity in which they appear at Ribchester is equivalent to the 
numbers found at pre and very early Flavian sites, such as Kingsholm, Gloucester and 
Lincoln. 
 
The complete absence of mould blown glass is one of the most notable features of the 
assemblage. Mould blown sports cups were found in some numbers at Kingsholm and are 
present at York, Lincoln and Annetwell Street, Carlisle. Mould blown ribbed bowls were 
noted at Blackfriars Street, Carlisle, and tall mould blown beakers are known from 
Kingsholm, Gloucester and York. 
 
Whilst these absences may reflect aspects of the supply of this category of vessel, the 
tableware assemblage from Ribchester is relatively small, and any instances of absence 
must be regarded with some reservation. 
 
The percentage of bottles in the assemblage is extraordinary. Bottles form just over 77% 
of the vessel and window glass assemblage, compared with totals of 53%, 45%, 44% and 
48% respectively for Castle Street, Annetwell Street, Blackfriars Street and The Lanes, 
Carlisle. High percentages of bottle fragments are to be expected for predominately 1st-
2nd century assemblages, but this alone cannot explain the very unusual quantities from 
Ribchester. 
 
Other features of the Ribchester bottle glass suggest that it is atypical. Many fragments 
are of a substantial size, possibly indicating a very low level of collection of glass for re-
cycling, or also possibly a lack of intense occupation causing further fragmentation in 
this area of the site during the 3rd and 4th centuries. The second suggestion would be 
corroborated by the near absence of 3rd-4th century glass, although this may indicate a 
more organised collection policy during this later period. Furthermore, most of the 
cylindrical bottle fragments occur in phases 4-6, which have been dated to the 2nd 
century. This high residuality of one type of bottle is likely to be characteristic of much 
of the bottle assemblage. In combination with the size of many of the fragments, this is 
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perhaps indicative of large scale deposition of bottles probably from another area of the 
fort. 
 


